Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics May 2003, Volume 5, Number 5: 159-161.

CASE AND COMMENTARY

Responding to a Request for Early Delivery, Commentary 1 Commentary by Wendy Savage, MD

Case

Maggie Olsen is 6-months pregnant with her third child and first son when she and her husband, Dave, receive news that his unit is being sent overseas. Dave, a Marine pilot, is not sure how long he will have to stay or how dangerous this mission will be. Maggie understands that the separation is part of being married to a military man but worries about her husband and the possibility of his getting hurt or even killed. Maggie and Dave have planned to name the little boy after his father, and the couple would really like Dave to be able hold his first son before he leaves.

At her next appointment with her obstetrician, Maggie brings all of this up with her doctor, Dr. Anita Beal. With her first daughter, Stephanie, Maggie had difficult and long labor and, when Stephanie's heart rate started to fall, Dr. Beal decided on a cesarean. Stephanie was a healthy baby and has been a healthy child, but she weighed just 5 lbs 10 oz at birth. Maggie had her second daughter, Christine, by cesarean as well; the baby weighed 6 lbs 3 oz. Maggie is scheduled to have this baby by cesarean on June 12, which puts her right at 39 weeks. Maggie asks Dr. Beal if it would be okay to reschedule the surgery for May 30 since her husband has to report on June 1.

Although Dr. Beal understands Maggie's desire for her husband to meet his son she worries about the possibility of complications if the baby is born too soon. Dr. Beal notes that Maggie's two daughters were on the light side and thinks this baby might really need those last two weeks in utero for weight gain. Dr. Beal explains the risks of moving back the delivery date to Maggie and her husband. The couple talks about it and decides they would still like to have the baby before the first of June.

Commentary 1

My first piece of advice to this couple would be for Dave to approach his commanding officer and ask if he could have some compassionate leave so he could be with his wife for the birth at term. Usually units do not travel to their destination by the swiftest route and it might be possible for him to go later by a scheduled airline and still be available when he is needed. I would be happy to write a letter to support him being present at the birth since this is a special time during which couples cement their relationship--and service personnel are known to have a higher than average rate of marriage breakdown.

Although Maggie's first child was small and required a cesarean section (CS) presumably for fetal distress after a long labor, the size would be due to some degree of intra-uterine growth retardation (now sometimes called intra-uterine growth restriction-IUGR). Maggie's second daughter was also on the small side but the case offers nothing to suggest that the CS was necessary. Since all seems to be going well in this pregnancy I would argue that Maggie should be offered a trial of labor to see if she could deliver normally this time around. The chances of this being successful are good, 60 to 80 percent in most studies.

Since Maggie is now only 6 months pregnant, one could do an ultrasound at about 32 weeks to see if the baby's growth is normal and, if so, then investigate with ultrasound at 36 weeks or earlier if clinically indicated. If there was any evidence that growth was beginning to tail off I would offer induction of labor at 37 weeks. Leaving a growth retarded baby in utero so it can gain some weight is not a sensible thing to do because the baby will use up its reserves of glycogen and possibly switch the blood supply to the upper body thus reducing the renal output and the liquor volume. I would explain that, whilst there was not an absolute guarantee that Maggie would deliver vaginally, this was the most likely outcome, and I would hope that the baby would have enough reserves to get through labor without becoming distressed.

I would explain to Dave and Maggie that going through labor offers the baby some health benefits such as the effect it has on the baby's ability to breathe spontaneously and prepare for the extra-uterine environment. Babies born by elective CS may have transient breathing difficulties and require admission to the special care baby unit, and those born too early may even develop respiratory distress syndrome (RDS) which occasionally can be fatal. It is hard to put a figure on this because most of these data are old, but at 37 weeks it may be as high as 1 in 1000.

As the doctor for both the woman and the baby at this time, I must decide whether my role is purely an advisory one in informing the couple about the increased risk to the baby if delivered at 37 rather than 39 weeks.

Do I then leave the decision to them?

Epidemiologically the risk of stillbirth is lowest at 40 weeks and the overall perinatal mortality falls to its lowest at 40 weeks. Even if the risk of a baby dying at 37 weeks is only 1 in 1000, is it the doctor's role to prevent the couple from taking this risk after having put it to them? Or is it up to the couple to decide for themselves? Who is the advocate for the baby?

It seems presumptuous to say that the doctor cares more about the baby than the couple does. But clearly in a highly emotionally charged situation such as this, the doctor has the ability, and I would contend the duty, to act rationally since she is not as emotionally involved as the parents are. Experience has shown me that if

something goes wrong during a birth, couples often cannot cope with their own guilt. They blame themselves excessively and sometimes their doctor or midwife, and the grieving process is prolonged and may be unresolved after years.

Whilst it would be ideal for Dave to be present at the birth of his son, and I do not underestimate the emotional bond that this could create, his absence would not damage his son or his wife in any serious or lasting way. If the child were to die of RDS, it would be hard for Dave or Maggie not to blame themselves, and this could lead to lasting regret and damage to their marriage. One of the most important lessons for a physician is to learn is "primum non nocere." first do no harm. I would try to explain my viewpoint to the couple, that as an autonomous professional I cannot ethically do what I do not think is in the best interests of the child, the mother, and the whole family. However, if they do not wish to accept my advice, they have a right to seek a second opinion about the timing of the birth. Naturally I would be sad to see this happen, having looked after Maggie during her first two pregnancies, but would quite understand should they wish to do this.

Wendy Savage, MD is a retired obstetrician and gynecologist, honorary professor at Middlesex University and honorary senior lecturer at the Medical School of St Bartholomew's and the Royal London Hospitals at Queen Mary College, University of London.

The people and events in this case are fictional. Resemblance to real events or to names of people, living or dead, is entirely coincidental. The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2003 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.